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Calendar of Upcoming Events 
 

October 8 2016   California Trail Tour 

Meet at Chevron/Subway at Burley exit on I-84 at 8:45 am. Tour heads south to Oakley and Goose 

Creek at 9:00 am sharp. 

Please RSVP to Jerry. 

This will be a full-day tour which will follow the California Trail up Goose Creek to Thousand Springs 

Valley and on to Highway 93, then back north, arriving in Jackpot about 6:00 pm. Interesting sites to 

visit include Devil's Grave, the final descent from Granite Pass, and Record Bluff, where emigrants carved 

their names in the ashen sandstone. Birthday celebration in Jackpot that evening at Cactus Pete's Buffet. 

November 5 2016  Chapter meeting 

11:15 am Smoky Mountain Pizzeria Grill, 415 East Parkcenter Blvd, Boise, Id, 83706  

Restaurant opens at 11 am so no need to come extra early. Chapter meeting, elections, lessons learned 

from the convention, pizza lunch. Afton Patrick will lead a tour of the remodeled state capitol building 

after lunch.  

March 2017  Boise Schools Community Education 

Jerry will be adding a third class on the Oregon Trail from Thomas Fork to Fort Hall based upon his 

presentation at the Fort Hall convention. 

 

Trail Dust  
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Message from the President 
By Jerry Eichhorst 

 
Congratulations IOCTA!!   What a great convention the chapter hosted at the Shoshone-

Bannock Hotel and Event Center in Fort Hall on August 1-5.  Over 300 people from 26 states 

came to enjoy the speakers, participate in the tours, meals, ceremonies, and auctions.  My 

original goal 4 years ago when the idea first started to gel in my mind was to have one of the 

best OCTA conventions of all time.  I think we accomplished that goal!   

 

My sincere thanks to all of the chapter members and other friends of the chapter who helped 

with the planning and execution of the convention.  It could never have been done without 

the great leadership of John Briggs and the multitude of hard-working people he organized 

into a well-run group.  By delegating the work of various areas to the group while maintaining 

oversight of the whole planning process, John capitalized on the talent of the group and 

utilized the skills of many people.  From the speakers, tours, accommodations, book room, 

auction items, finances, sale items, registration materials, meals, ceremonies, Indian 

relations, BBQ, mountain men, etc., etc., etc., the hard work of planning was rewarded with 

a fantastic convention.  Thank s to all of  you!  

 

We gained a handful of new members from the convention.  We also saw a few people who 

had been silent members of the chapter attend and have their interest sparked, so hopefully 

they will become active members.  One of the greatest benefits from hosting this convention, 

however, is the bonding which has occurred within the chapter membership.  Approximately 

30 people worked hard this past year, striving for a common goal.  Many were relatively new 

to IOCTA.  Many had never been to an OCTA convention.  Many only knew a few people in 

the chapter.  But now we are all friends and looking forward to regular outings to renew those 

friendships. 

 

I would like the fall chapter meeting to discuss the “lessons learned” from the convention so 

we can develop a document which may help our friends hosting future conventions.  Due to 

conflicts with travel, the fall meeting is being rescheduled for Saturday, November 5. Afton 

Patrick will lead a tour of the state capitol building after the meeting. Details will be available 

on the website, www.IdahoOCTA.org. 

 

I am looking forward to getting back into having trail outings every month as I firmly believe 

that having fun outings is a key to keeping an active chapter.  The urge to go exploring is 

coming back already so I am planning an outing on the California Trail from Goose Creek to 

Highway 93 on Saturday, October 8. Plan to meet at the Chevron/Subway at the Burley exit 

of I-84 at 9:00 am. Details will be available on the website. Highlights of the day will be Devils 

Grave, the final descent from Granite Pass, and Record Bluff, where emigrants carved their 

names into ashen sandstone. 

 

I’m also trying to squeeze in a Boy Scout project this fall and possibly do some ground 

penetrating radar work at a suspected massacre site on Goodale’s Cutoff.  Watch the chapter 

website calendar for updates on these activities. Then it will be time to recuperate through 

the winter and be ready to head back out on the trail in the spring.  

  

Thanks again to everyone who helped with the convention.  It would not have happened 

without your great work! 

http://www.idahoocta.org/


Convention Comments 

A number of emails have been received complementing the entire Idaho chapter on a wonderful 

convention.  Here is a sample of the sentiments. 

Hi Jerry,   
You guys did a great job with the convention. I also enjoyed your guided tour on Friday (and your 
very able assistant). 
Now it is time for you to relax a little -go fishing...or.... 
Happy Trails! 
Bill Hill 

Hi John, 
Just want to let you and the chapter know how enjoyable the Fort Hall convention was! 
Programs, tours and food was great. Hotel was good, and even the weather you had just about 

perfect! 
Not much else to ask. A job well-done by all of you!!  

See you in the "East" next year! 
Happy Trails! 
Bill Hill 

Hi John and Jerry, 
Well, we finally got home and I wanted to express our appreciation of a wonderful OCTA 

convention!  Shirley and I enjoyed it very much and so did the other dozen or so from Trails Head 
Chapter that were there. It was a very full schedule and well organized.  You guys did a great job! 
I especially enjoyed the tours (of course) and learned some new things and saw a few things that 
were new to me.  And you had so many good speakers that I lost count! 
The hotel was superb!  Great rooms, great meeting space and friendly staff. I could go on and on, 
but I will just simply say to both of you and all those that helped -Well Done! 

Thanks much. Ross Marshall 

Hi Jerry – 

I want to express my gratitude to you and the other members of the Idaho chapter for making my 
first OCTA convention such a wonderful experience.  
I learned so much during the time I was at the convention…it will take me some time to sort 

through all of the material and my notes. 
I especially want to thank you for the auto caravan trip we made on the Sunday prior to the 
conference. It was, without doubt, for me the highlight of the entire week.  
Thanks again.  
Andy Reid 

John, 
Thank you for working with us to promote our Tribal view point and the organization with the 
creation of the kiosk which will educate the public about this crucial part in our history. We just 
received the pictures and narrative, thank you for this memento. 
Take care and be sure to stay in touch, 
Leah Hardy & Leo Ariwite 

John & Jerry: 
Once again, thanks for a great convention. I regret that we didn’t participate in the tours because 
you had such great guides. I am looking forward to a trip over the last few miles of the Lander at 
some future date. 

David Welch 

Dear Jerry, 
Thanks for a great, well run convention.  I cannot remember one I enjoyed more.  All the effort you 
put into it really paid off. 
The Indians really came through for you.  I think you have built a base we can build on. 

Job well done! 
Happy Trails, 
Duane Iles 

  



Hi John, conference was a lot of fun.  Administration was top notch.  Thanks for all the hard work so 
the rest of us could come and enjoy. 

Clint Gilchrist 

Hi all  
First off I want to let all of you know what a pleasure it was to work with all of you and your 
committee people!!!  I know I have missed names as to who this should all go to – so please pass 

on to them! 
It was wonderful to put faces to names that I hadn’t met before and to get to know all of you.  
I only heard very positive comments about the Convention and personally feel it was very 
successful.  I was very pleased that breaking the 2 Banquet night’s activities apart seemed to go 
over well. 
You managed to pull together great items for the Live Auction and that was a big factor… SO GIVE 
YOURSELVES A PAT ON THE BACK FOR A JOB WELL DONE!!!!  

Jean Coupal-Smith 

Hello, Jerry, 

Hope you are in the process of relaxing a bit now. It does take a while.  
That was just the greatest convention, Jerry. You, your convention committee members, and 

especially John Briggs are to be highly congratulated. You all are appreciated. And thanked. (I loved 
the Sacagawea appearance.) 
And this is correct: it was a great conference! 
Sandra Wiechert  

Dear Jerry, 

A heartfelt thanks to you, John and all in the Idaho chapter who did so much (and put in so many 
hours and driving miles) to provide the rest of us with a splendid time, tons of great info, and more 
reasons to continue to support and protect the Trail. Your presentation was great, your planning of 
the eastern tour was likewise well planned and well executed. John's comments, directions and 
guidance were equally appreciated.  
Best wishes. 

Ray and Maura Egan 

Jerry 
I just wanted to send a note and tell you what a great job you all did with the convention.  We 
really enjoyed the pre tour, the post tour, the OTW tour and the presentations. 
And, how can I join Idaho OCTA?  Although I live in Elko I am from Idaho and would like to support 

what you do up there. 
Helen Hankins 

Jerry, 
We just arrived home after spending two weeks following OCTA in the "great northwest". I wish to 

extend my deep appreciation and thanks to IDOCTA for the outstanding job in hosting the OCTA 
Convention at Ft. Hall. In particular I thank you and John B. for your excellent effort and work, and 
a special thanks to all the IDOCTA members and volunteers who carried off the very best recent 
OCTA convention. 
All the volunteers were friendly and helpful, responses to questions or concerns were accepted with 
a friendly face and smile, and the solutions forthcoming. All the way around I thought the 
convention, speakers, tours, meals and accommodations (campground for me) worked very well. 

Now for some R&R for you, John, and the entire chapter and volunteers helping out in many ways, 
eh??  
Again my thanks Jerry for a job very well done! 
Jere Krakow 

Great convention. One of the best, in my opinion. 
Bill Martin 



Seen at the Convention 

 

 

Welcome to  Fort Hall. The Convention Logo  on the 

illuminated digital advertising hoarding on I 15.  

 

Lyle Lambert and Joanne Kent setting up the 

Registration bags in the preconvention area  

 

Rosemary Devinney, Leo Ariwite and Council Vice 

Chairman Darrell Shay give the keynote address  

 

Jerry Eichhorst talks about the Trail from Soda 

Springs to Fort Hall  

 

Jim and Dawna Fazio with RandyôL He-dow Teton at 

the Lander Road Interpretive Sign Commemoration  

 

Tour on the Oregon Trail East of Fort Hall  



 

Jim Hardee talks about the impact Fort Hall had  on 

the Rocky Mountain Fur Trade  

 

The Wagon Box Grave in Soda Springs marks the 

burial site of an emigrant family  of seven  buried  

together in the wagon box from their covered wagon  

 

Leo Ariwite in discussion with the Mountain Men at 

the Fort Hall Replica 

 

Skull Rock at the end of a long day on Goodale’s 

Cut-off. 

 

Problems faced on the Trail. Which way now …..? 

 

And after the Farewell BBQ it was goodbye to Fort 

Hall – for now! 

 



Diaries Across Idaho  
By Jerry Eichhorst 

 

Soda Springs 
After crossing Soda Creek, the Oregon-California Trail emigrants passed the 

area of the notable Soda Springs, often considered “the greatest curiosity” on 
the trail. For several hundred yards, dozens of small springs bubbled from the 

ground on the north side of the trail around the juniper trees. The area was 
covered with a slimy, white clay, the residue from the springs which can still 

be seen today. Many diarists enjoyed the taste of the water, others did not. 
Some emigrants used the water to bake bread. The following are a few of the 

descriptions of the area from emigrant diaries. 
 
…crossed a creek [Soda Creek] of very transparent 
water above a cedar grove & encamped on the 
same – close by our encampment are several 
springs (or rather one spring rising in Twelve or 

Fourteen different places within the space of one or 
two rods) of real seltzer water, the gass as it 
escapes causes a constant agitation of the water 
like the action of boiling water in a kettle…These 
springs occupy basins in the ground of a foot or two 
feet in diameter and the water is very transparent 
and cool… 

Cyrus Shepard, July 8, 1834 

 
…We find it [soda springs water] excellent for 
making bread, no preparation of the water is 
necessary, take it from the fountain & the bread is 
as light as any prepared with yeast… 

Sarah Gilbert White Smith, July 24, 1838 
 

 
 
…There is a bed of white clay, about as white as 
our common white earthen [ware]. This is used by 
the Indians in all parts of the mountains for 
whitening skins &c. 

Asahel Munger, July 16, 1839 

…They [Soda Springs] lie on the right side of the 
valley and are scattered over a whitish plain of 
some extent…We passed many ponds in which the 
water sparkled and bubbled at a great rate. These 

ponds are deep and clear, but have no outlet. Their 
sides and bottoms are lined with white slime. 

Theodore Talbot, September 9, 1843 
 

 
 
…There was a soda spring or pool between the 

camps, and Fremont’s men were having a high 
time drinking soda water. They were so noisy that 

I suspected they had liquor stronger than soda 
water mixed with the water. After Fremont’s men 
had been drinking soda water from that spring, and 
enjoying it greatly nearly a whole day, one of our 
company fished out an enormous frog from the 

pool, almost as large as a young papoose, and 
falling to pieces with rottenness. Soon after this 
discovery we noticed that the hilarity at the 
Fremont tent suddenly ceased. 

Jesse A. Applegate, 1843 
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Paul Dinwiddie Secretary pdiny@msn.com 

Peg Cristobal Historian crispp2@gmail.com 

Lyle Lambert Preservation - East Lyle.lambert@yahoo.com 

Wally Meyer Preservation - West wallywanch@q.com 

Nancy Briggs TD Editor nancylbriggs@msn.com 

Jerry Eichhorst Webmaster www.IdahoOCTA.org 

Dave & Donna Newberry Director donteach@juno.com 

Dave Taylor Director DTAYLOR466@aol.com 

Bill Wilson Director runofthemillbill@gmail.com 

Jim & Dawn Fazio Director jfazio@turbonet.com 

Lynn and Margie Houdyshell Director houdyshell@cableone.net 

Visit IOCTA online at www.IdahoOCTA.org 


